BIRCH RUN TOWNSHIP BOARD OF TRUSTEES SPECIAL JOINT MEETING BETWEEN THE PLANNING COMMISSION/ TOWNSHIP BOARD AND ZBA AUGUST 20, 2003

The Planning Commission Chairman for the purpose of rewriting the Zoning Ordinance Book called a special joint meeting. Chairman Al Hunter called the Special Joint Meeting/Workshop to order at 7:00 P.M. Present for the Birch Run Township Board were Amy Cook, Clerk; Debbie Trevino; Treasurer, Dave Stewart, Ed Magnus, Joanne Strahm, and Jeff Putnam, Trustees. Present for the Planning Commission were Al Hunter, Diane Timmons, Wyn Wilson, and Jim Totten. Present for the ZBA were Jerry Cook and Mike Marr. Mike Setzer the Zoning/Building Administrator was also present. There were two (2) people in the audience.

A quorum was present for all Board.

Motion by Mike Marr supported by Ed Magnus to approve the July 21, 2003 minutes. Motion carried 6-0

The handout attached, pages 5-7 Agriculture/Dispersed Residential Development, will be the document in which to refer to for the remainder of the minutes.

Agriculture A-1/A-2 Dispersed Residential

The ZBA agreed that they envision developing a new zoning ordinance that would place greater restrictions on development densities. The ZBA would like to aggressively encourage the farm preservation effort by creating a density of 1 dwelling per 5 to 10 acres with a one-acre minimum in an A-1 district and a 1 dwelling per 3 acres with a one-acre minimum in an A-2 district.

A consensus was reached by the ZBA to allow for a density bonus if the idea of clustering was used when splitting and developing land.

A consensus was reached by the ZBA to allow by-right a minimum of 5 acres splits with the option to use clustering with density bonuses in the A-1 District.

A consensus was reached by the ZBA to allow by-right a minimum of 3 acres splits with the option to use clustering with density bonuses in the A-2 District.

The next joint meeting is for September 8, 2003 where Mark will discuss Miscellaneous Zoning Issues.

Motion by Al Hunter supported by Jerry Cook to adjourn at 9:00 PM Motion carried

Jerry Cook

ZBA Secretary

Agriculture / Dispersed Residential Development

<u>Policy</u>: The Master Plan places the majority of the Township in the "Open Space/Agricultural" and "Dispersed Residential" areas. The Master Plan describes the purpose of these areas as follows:

Open Space/Agricultural "The purpose of this classification is to protect farmland and rural character by controlling residential and other non-farm development in primarily agricultural and open space areas. It is the intent that agricultural areas will be maintained. Single family dwellings and accessory uses will be permitted by right in this district, while a limited number of non-farm uses will be permitted by special use permit. Cluster or open space development, in which residences are grouped together and a large portion of the original site is kept as open space, will be encouraged through zoning incentives. Other non-farm uses shall be excluded or restricted. Existing commercial uses approved through special use permits issued by the township are recognized and it is not the intention of this district to encourage their elimination."

Dispersed Residential: "The purpose of this classification is to control the development of non-farm uses within areas comprised primarily of open space and agricultural uses. Uses permitted by right in the agricultural/open space classification will also be permitted, while additional nonfarm uses will be permitted by special use permit. Cluster or open space development in which residences are grouped together and a large portion of the original site is kept as open space, will be encouraged through zoning incentives. Other nonfarm uses shall be excluded or restricted. Existing commercial uses approved through special use permits issued by the township are recognized and it is not the intention of this district to encourage their elimination."

<u>Implementation</u>

There are several observations that I want to make at the onset of this implementation discussion that will then lead into a broader discussion of farmland protection and residential development in agricultural areas. First, the Master Plan appears to provide no substantive policies or guidelines regarding what sort of densities are appropriate in the Open Space/Agricultural and Dispersed Residential areas. I do not know whether the absence of such important policies is purposeful. Second, my reading of the purposes of each of the Open Space/Agricultural and Dispersed Residential areas does not establish a clear difference between these two areas. They appear to be nearly identical in purpose.

As a result of these two conditions, and without the benefit of insight from township officials, it is difficult for me, as your consultant, to present appropriate implementation strategies for inclusion in the new Zoning Ordinance to address the Open Space/Agricultural and Dispersed Residential areas. However, I want to share with you some insight into issues pertinent to farmland preservation and residential development in farmland areas in the hopes of facilitating decisions on the most appropriate manner to implement the Open Space/Agricultural and Dispersed Residential areas.

Many community master plans support agriculture and/or farmland preservation. However, when it comes to zoning regulations, some communities do nothing more than permit agricultural activities and do not attempt to aggressively protect agricultural resources. This is the case with Birch Run Township's current zoning regulations which permit an unlimited number of one-acre (A-1) and three-quarter acre (A-2) lots throughout the vast majority of the Township. The amount of residential development that encroaches into agricultural areas of Birch Run Township, and its impact on area resources is solely a function of market conditions with little in place to purposefully direct growth or encourage preservation of farmland resources and rural character. Other communities strive to aggressively protect agricultural resources on a long term basis through significant limitations on the amount of farmland consumption by new residential development. Effective farmland protection zoning techniques typically require limitations on both the number of new non-farm dwellings and limitations on the acreage set aside for each non-farm lot. Frequently at issue in such a debate is the appropriate balance between private property rights and what is best for the community as a whole. This debate varies from community to community.

Some examples of zoning approaches for agricultural areas are summarized in the table below. These examples increase in "aggressiveness," with #1 being the least aggressive. Please note that some view the increasing limitations of the examples (as one goes from #1 to #2, #2 to #3, and so on) as unreasonably interfering with a landowner's development rights. Others will argue otherwise.

	General Description	Some Advantages	Some Disadvantages
1	Require minimum lot sizes of 1 or 2 acres.	Allows the landowner to use only 1 acre of farmland for each new residence, thereby encouraging efficient use of land resources for each residence.	Encourages wide scale residential encroachment in agricultural areas, increased conflicts between farm and non-farm residences, unmanaged growth, higher property assessments, and loss of rural character. Also, significant farmland could be lost due to 5, 10, or 20 acre splits (as is the case currently in Birch Run Township).
*2	Require minimum 5 or 10 acre lots for both non-farm residences and commercial agriculture.	Limits the amount of residential encroachment into farm areas and better assures buffering between residences and farm operations.	Encourages unnecessary loss of farmland as it significantly heightens the amount of acreage which must be taken out of farming for each residence (5 or 10 acres per residence).
3	Require minimum 5 or 10 acres lots, but also permit a designated limited number of lots which may be as small as 1 acre (such as a 1 acre lot for each 20 or 40 acres of a parcel existing at the time of ordinance adoption).	Limits the amount of residential encroachment in farm areas and better assures buffering between non-farm residences and farm operations, while allowing a limited number of 1 acre lots.	Except for the allowance of a limited number of 1 acre lots, this approach encourages loss of farmland as it significantly heightens the amount of acreage which must be taken out of farming for each residence. Also, zoning administration may take more time to assure the landowner does not exceed their allotted number of 1-acre splits.
4	Require lots to be minimum of 1 acre in size, but limit total development density to a maximum of 1 dwelling per 10 acres. Thus, a parcel of 80 acres could be developed with eight dwelling units on lots ranging in size from 1 acre to 20 acres or more.	Limits the amount of residential encroachment into agricultural areas, and does not require excess acreage for residential lots. Also, provides flexibility to the landowner regarding preferred lot sizes.	Additional administrative time is required to assure the maximum development density on a parcel does not exceed 1 dwelling per 10 acres. Also, significant farmland could be lost due to 5, 10, or 20 acre splits (as is the case currently in Birch Run Township).
5	Require lots to be minimum of 1 acre and a maximum of 2 acres in size, and limit the number of such non-farm lots to one per 40 acres in the farmland parcel. For example, a parcel of 80 acres could be developed with two dwelling units on lots ranging in size from 1 to 2 acres.	Significantly limits the amount of residential encroachment into agricultural areas, and does not require excess acreage for residential lots.	Additional administrative time is required to assure the maximum development density on a parcel of record does not exceed 1 dwelling per 40 acres.

This issue of lot size and density limitations in agricultural areas is extremely important as future residential development may bring the greatest land use change to Birch Run Township in the coming 10 to 20 years. Because the majority of the Township is devoted to agriculture, the manner in which this residential development is accommodated will have direct implications upon the long term future of farming and the community as a whole. For example, a typical Township (36 square miles) with 1 acre zoning through most of the community is planting the seed for a "build-out" population of 40,000 persons or more (approaching one half the population of Ann Arbor). Such zoning encourages the encroachment of nonfarm residences into agricultural, wooded, and other natural resources areas. This condition is generally associated with increased conflicts between residents and farming operations; escalating assessed property values and taxes on farm parcels; increased road traffic and obstacles to farm equipment; and reduced tillable acreage. All of these conditions undermine the long term viability of farming in the local area. This condition also heightens the need for paving gravel roads and improving/expanding public services. This, in turn, frequently encourages additional development and heightened taxes. I assume the planning consultant that worked with the Township on the Master Plan discussed these issues with you and I will not delve further into this aspect of the "puzzle" at this time. Similarly, I assume the past consultant discussed the concept of transfer of development rights (TDR) and purchase of development rights (PDR) and that, since such concepts are not included in the Master Plan, officials are not interested in pursuing such farmland protection/growth management strategies at this time.

Another important issue is "clustering." Both the Open Space/Agricultural and Dispersed Residential areas speak of encouraging clustered development through zoning incentives. However, to be effective, such zoning incentives must typically increase profitability. Profitability is typically directly linked to the number of attainable lots. If the <u>by-right</u> option in these areas in one-acre home sites, and higher densities are not feasible without the benefit of public sewer, then it is unlikely incentives can be established that will encourage clustering. Increased profitability can not be effectively realized through zoning when the zoning regulations make tradition development patterns the highest density option as a matter of right. Clustering, and the associated setting aside of open space, will nearly always reduce the number of available lots in the absence of sewer. Thus, the Township's current zoning program for its A-1 and A-2 Districts (1-acres and 3/4-acre lots, by right) can not effectively encourage clustering through zoning incentives if these by-right densities are maintained unless a comprehensive sewer service program is to be undertaken. Such a program would be contrary to the Master Plan and not likely practical or feasible.

Questions:

- 1) What is the substantive difference between the Open Space/Agricultural and Dispersed Residential areas?
- 2) Can local officials realistically envision developing a new zoning ordinance that places greater restrictions on development densities then the current A-1 and A-2 Districts? If so, should any of the options presented in the previous table (page 6) be pursued for either the A-1 or A-2 Districts? Are there other approaches that should be considered?
- 3) How do you envision effectively encouraging clustering if the by-right development densities are not lowered? Do you support lower by-right development options as a means of encouraging clustering?
- 4) Aside from the issues raised in the discussion above, are there any particular issues that have surfaced under the current Zoning Ordinance regarding the A-1 and A-2 Districts that should be addressed in the new Zoning Ordinance?

Note: The issues raised above are complex. This matter will be addressed last during our July 21 meeting and it is my hope that the meeting will enable us to begin discussion of this topic and, if possible, identify a preferred direction at the July 21 or August 27 meeting. It is very important that officials consider this issue very carefully prior to our July 21 meeting and be prepared to share their perspective on this matter.